NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

MAY 22, 2008
ALAMOGORDO, NM
Minutes reflect order of business not necessarily order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2008
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2008.  Board members present were: David Baland, Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, and James Miyagishima. Board members absent were:  Caroline Benavidez.  Staff members participating were: Linda Lyle, Superintendent,  Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Support Services, Danette Fuller, Instructional Lead Teacher, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests present.
IV. Announcements – Comments

Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that she is happy to be on the Alamogordo campus for this meeting.  She stated that she had the pleasure of attending and participating in several events on the Alamogordo campus since the last Board meeting.  She stated that she was able to participate, as an official, in the SCASB track tournament which was hosted by our school.  The track tournament and narrative arts competition were attended by students and staff from the Texas School for the Blind, Mississippi School for the Blind and Alabama School for the Blind.  She stated that it was a very exciting and fun event.  She stated that she also attended the dedication of the memorial for Kip Reynolds.  Kip was a pilot for GSD and worked closely with our students and staff during his years as a pilot for the State of New Mexico.  She stated that the memorial dedication was held in the Rose Garden and was attended by Kip’s mother, sister, and a number of employees from the GSD Aviation Bureau.  She complimented Margie Macias for the excellent job that she did in organizing and coordinating this memorial service.  She stated that she was also able to participate in the Braille Challenge awards presentation and was able to present awards to the participating students.  She stated that she has the names and addresses of the 5 students that participated in the Braille Challenge and would be happy to share that info with other members of the Board in case they wanted to send a note or card of congratulations.  She stated that the Braille Challenge was very beneficial to the participating students and resulted in students moving up in reading level and improving Braille reading comprehension.  She stated that she was also able to attend the NMSBVI student fashion show which is organized and hosted by Wanda Raney.  Wanda has organized this fashion show for over 30 years which has allowed our students to showcase their talents by modeling clothing that they designed and made.  She stated that she has enjoyed all of the opportunities to be on the Alamogordo campus and thanked everyone for giving her the opportunity to be on campus and participate in the exciting events involving our students.
David Baland – wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he was not as active as Alicia McAninch during this period, and thanked her for all of the time that she was able to give to the school.  He stated that he is happy to be on the Alamogordo campus and is looking forward to this meeting and the Class of 2008 Commencement Ceremony scheduled for tomorrow.
Christine Hall –  wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that they recently held the National Federation for the Blind state convention which was also attended by Superintendent Lyle, who provided the attendees with an update of what is happening at NMSBVI.  She provided a brief overview of the content of the convention.  She stated that she was also able to participate in a picnic that was designed to organize a Parents of Blind Children Division for the State of New Mexico.  She stated that the picnic was an exciting event that was attended by approximately 40 people consisting of parents, extended families, etc.  She stated that it was wonderful to see such a large group of people interested in getting involved in establishing the Parents of Blind Children Division.    
James Miyagishima – wished everyone a good morning   He stated that he is happy to be attending this meeting and is also looking forward to attending the Class of 2008 Commencement Ceremony.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There was no one present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that our Major Focus items are time sensitive as they involve campus staff and our graduating class.  She asked that the Board allow the Major Focus portion of the agenda to begin at 10:30 a.m.  Retha Coburn stated that we will also have one staff member coming to the meeting immediately following Executive Session so that the Board may recognize her retirement.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Special Meeting of May 5, 2008.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of May 5, 2008 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Linda Lyle stated that in addition to her submitted report she would like to congratulate Christine Hall on her appointment as President, New Mexico Chapter of the NFB.  She also wanted to let the Board know that the ECP had 23 graduates this school year, which is the largest graduating class that the ECP has ever had.  The graduation was attended by approximately 250 staff, parents, and guests.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that this agenda contains the April and May reports.  The April report was on the April 3rd agenda for presentation.  However, due to an oversight the April report was not presented to the Board for discussion.  Therefore the April report is being brought back to the Board for presentation during this meeting.  She stated that as an addition to the May report she wants to inform the Board that we have received a resignation from one of our Developmental Specialists, Heather Weinberger, who will be leaving NMSBVI to continue her education.  We also have an Outreach Itinerant Teacher, Joanie Carlisle, and Outreach Itinerant Teacher/Braille Instructor, Helen Reilly, retiring at the end of this year.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if the Board had any questions or concerns.  Christine Hall asked who would be teaching Braille to staff now that Helen Reilly is retiring.  Linda Lyle stated that now that everyone on staff is Braille proficient we do not have a need for a full-time Braille Instructor.  We will need to provide Braille instruction to new hires.  We are going to move to a system where we will have one of our student Braille Instructors teach the adult Braille class when needed.  For the testing we will bring in a group of staff from both campuses and they will do all of the testing, on both campuses. There were no other questions or concerns.
B. Monthly Investment Report – March & April 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for March and April 2008.  She reviewed the contents of the April 2008 report as it is the most recent.  President Baland noted that we seem to be getting more current information.  Retha Coburn stated that the State Investment Council has really turned things around on their reporting and has been getting timely information out much sooner.  President Baland stated that he appreciates the fact that the April report reflects withdrawals made.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that it is important for us to be able to take a look at where we were last year, and where we are this year.  She stated that there is a difference of $2,375,627.58 between April 2007 as opposed to where we are in April 2008.  As of April 2, 2008 we have withdrawn $3 million for fiscal year 2008.  Our portfolio has had an opportunity to grow in market value over the year.  We are continuing to see some growth, even though we are pulling out money.  She stated that at the end of fiscal year 2008 we will have pulled out $3,065,975.00, which was approved through the budget process.  When the Board approves the fiscal year budget, the Board is also approving the amount of withdrawals from the State Investment Council.  She stated that we continue to be within the target ranges approved by the Board, even though we are further away from the target than we have been in the past.  We have not rebalanced at this point as we are waiting for the final withdrawal, which will happen on June 1st.  The rebalance will occur after the June 1st withdrawal.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –March & April 2008.
Retha Coburn reviewed the April 2008 report as it is the most current information.  She pointed out that page 32 of the presented report reflects that our adjusted ending year budget is $12,870,880.00.  As of April 30, 2008 we had spent, year to date, $10,055,839.71.  That is 78.13% of the total year budget.  As of April 30, 2008 we were through 84% of the fiscal year, but had only used 78.13% of the approved budget.  We remain under budget due to the diligent work of all of the departments.  She stated that she would happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the March or April 2008 Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  President Baland expressed a concern regarding the amount of funds that we need to pull from the quasi-endowment fund to cover operating expenses.  He is concerned that if this trend continues we will not have a quasi-endowment fund in the near future. This is something that we need to communicate to the State of New Mexico in preparation for future increases in state funding.  Retha Coburn stated that we have a very good plan in place.  She stated that Superintendent Lyle, Veronica Hernandez, and herself have met with the Higher Education Department.  There is also a meeting scheduled for June 10th with Higher Education Department, Legislative Finance Committee, and Department of Finance and Administration to discuss our school and perhaps get a firm plan put into place.  A portfolio study will be provided to the attendees of this meeting which will clearly show that we are using our quasi-endowment at a rapid pace.  We will also let them know that we will be seeking legislative support in the very near future.  She stated that the portfolio study will be presented to the Board during the July regular meeting.  Christine Hall asked if we have been taking out $3 million from the quasi-endowment every year.  Retha Coburn stated that this is the first year that the withdrawal has been that high.  We are projecting a lower withdrawal amount for next fiscal year, but it depends on the final determination of how much our permanent fund distribution will be for the fiscal year.  At this point we are projecting $2.5 million in withdrawals from the quasi-endowment fund for the upcoming fiscal year.  One of the reasons that the withdrawal amount is less than this fiscal year is the fact that we are not increasing our staff at the ECP because the new site will not be ready for occupancy until January 2009.  Therefore we will hire the additional staff in the 2010 fiscal year.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no other question.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Operating Budget/Expense Report for March & April, 2008, as presented.
D. Balance Sheet – March & April 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the balance sheet for March and April 2008.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:25 a.m. to 10:35 a.m., May 22, 2008
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:25 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2008, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents Baland, Hall, Miyagishima, and McAninch, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:35 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2008 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revised 9 month contracts as submitted.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the 12 month contracts as submitted.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the appointment of Retha Coburn as Associate Superintendent at an annual salary of $88,325.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the appointment of Patricia Beecher as Early Childhood Program Coordinator at an annual salary of $67,078.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the appointment of Cindy Faris as the Birth to 3 Program Coordinator at an annual salary of $71,700.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the hiring of Julie Anderson-Ituarte as Outreach Itinerant Teacher at an annual salary of $52,545.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the hiring of Christine Johnson as Outreach Itinerant Intern at an annual salary of $36,125.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the hiring of Aundrayah Shermer as Outreach Itinerant Teacher at an annual salary of $48,187.00.  (carried unanimously)

At the conclusion of executive session Superintendent Lyle and the Board of Regents recognized Helen Reilly, upon her retirement, for her years of service as a teacher, itinerant teacher, and Braille instructor.
IX.
Major Focus

Joanne Habelt, NMSBVI Occupational Therapist, presented a verbal and PowerPoint presentation on the NMSBVI Handicapped Ski Program which she organizes and coordinates each school year, with the assistance of the Handicapped Ski Instructors at Ski Apache in Ruidoso, NM.

Staff sponsors for the class of 2008, Robin Bagwell and Dena Curan, presented the Class of 2008 to the Board of Regents.  Class of 2008 students were:  Amy Lyons, Kenneth Rodriguez, Jeremy Comanche, Michelle Howard, and Nathan Long.  The Board of Regents congratulated each graduate and wished them success in the future.

X. Policies & Procedures

A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 241, Braille Protocol.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 241, Braille Protocol.  She stated that she recognized that there was a need to clean up this policy so that it was easier to understand.  That was the primary purpose of this revision.  This policy is now much clearer, for existing and new employees.  There is no change to the principle purpose of the policy or the criteria that was originally approved by the Board of Regents in 2001.  She reviewed the few changes that have been made within the policy, all of which are designed for either clarification, or tailored to better fit the population served by the Alamogordo campus and ECP campus. She pointed out that the Superintendent position was added under the level II proficiency requirement, which is the higher proficiency.  She stated that she believes that it is important that the Superintendent of the school test proficient in Braille at the same level as the other certified employees.  She stated that she also delineated the administrators that needed to test for Braille proficiency.  The previous policy required level II proficiency for “adminstrators”.  The revision stipulates “student support services administrators”.  This clarifies that only administrators that are responsible for students or student programs/support are required to maintain level II proficiency. Developmental Specialists have been added to level II proficiency requirement.  She stated that she has incorporated a minor change under the compliance section that clarifies the time frame for demonstrating Braille proficiency.  The previous policy communicated that you had to have been tested by the end of October.  If you did not test competent at that time you were given 180 days to demonstrate competence.  This was never very clear and created confusion when attempting to establish the compliance date.  In order to make this stipulation clear the new policy states that “all testing must be completed by October 30th of the second year of employment.”  If staff fail to test proficient on that date they will be notified that they are not in compliance and have until the following April 1st to test proficient.  Firm dates will make it much easier to ensure compliance with this policy.  She stated that page 3 of the revised policy contains a note that states “Employees whose start date is October 1st or later, will be enrolled in the Braille course that begins the following September”.  If we did not have this note we would be required to maintain the services of a full time staff Braille instructor because we would not have regularly scheduled Braille classes.  She stated that the last paragraph of the policy adds the stipulation that newly hired employees who are Braille competent may choose to test out of the Braille proficiency class.  If we hire staff who are Braille competent they should be afforded the opportunity to challenge the Braille proficiency testing so that they do not have to take a class that they do not need.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  Alicia McAninch stated that she appreciates the work that was put into this revision and feels that it is now much easier to understand.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 241, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investment Policy.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investment Policy.  She stated that this revision does not contain a great deal of change to the content.  Page 2 reflects a change to the asset allocation for Domestic Investment Grade Bonds.  She stated that the investments that we have with the NM State Investment Council are considered long-term investments.  One way to reduce the exposure to risk for these investments is through diversification.  This diversification is done by identifying asset classes that work together to reduce our risk exposure.  In September 2007 the NM State Investment Council chose to not offer the high yield bond asset class any longer.  When that happened we were only allocating 2% of our portfolio to high yield bonds.  When the NM State Investment Council stopped offering the high yield bond asset class we moved the percentage that we had going to high yield bond to the domestic fixed core bonds, which is in a similar asset class.  That change is reflected in this policy revision.  She stated that there is one more item that she would like to recommend to the Board.  She stated that in April 2008 the NM State Investment Officer received approval from the NM State Investment Council to utilize derivative overlays to minimize volatility and to reduce risk exposure in all of the equity markets.  This sets a minimum and maximum which adds further protection.  She stated that after speaking with Mr. Michael Custer of NM State Investment Council, she feels that we should change the way that we are looking at our investments.  Because we are making large annual pulls from the investment portfolio our investments, in reality, are not long term investments.  Retha Coburn proposed that NMSBVI elect to use the derivative overlays to add additional protection to our assets.  She stated that if the Board concurs with her proposal, she would like to add the following paragraph to the State of Investment Objectives section:
Derivative overlays may be utilized in order to minimize volatility and to reduce down side risk exposure in respects to a large cap active equity pool, large cap index pool, and the small mid cap active equities pool.  The volatility reduction strategy will be actively managed and adjusted by the NM State Investment Officer, depending on market conditions.  Derivatives shall only be utilized to reduce the risk of volatility in a particular asset class and will not be used to speculate.
Retha Coburn stated that she requests that the Board authorize the above addition to the presented revision to NMSBVI Policy 345.  President Baland asked if we know what the current minimum and maximum numbers are for the derivative overlays.  Retha Coburn stated that she does not have those current numbers but can certainly contact the NM State Investment Council for that information.  President Baland stated that he would need to have the current numbers before approving the school’s use of derivative overlays.  While we do get protection from the minimum numbers, we may be limiting ourselves with overly restrictive numbers on the maximum side.  Retha Coburn stated that she can get those numbers and would be happy to bring this policy revision back to the Board on the July 2008 agenda.  This would also allow us time to receive and review the portfolio projection study.  The Board concurred with tabling this revision, continue research into derivative overlays, and resubmitting this revision to the Board on the July 2008 agenda.
C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, Student Placement/Residential Campus Policy.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, Student Placement/Residential Campus Policy.  She stated that this policy has been dramatically revised based on the direction that the residential campus is moving, towards collaborative placements of students. Rather than taking the student onto the campus and having the student become an NMSBVI student only, we are trying to move towards the scenario where the student would continue to be a shared student, between a school district and our school.  This is a significant change in philosophical practice and thus policy.  In the past we have been what is called a “parent choice” school.  Regardless of what a school district said about the student or the student’s needs, a parent could say “I want the student placed at the School for the Blind.”  Historically we have said that that is fine.  Regardless of student needs, we would take the student.  If we are going to shift away from that it means that parents, in some ways, have somewhat less choice in placement, but student needs will become more of a factor in placement, based on home school district input.  She stated that what she is presenting to the Board is a policy that is a guiding principal that says that student placement is a collaborative decision between family, school district, and NMSBVI.  And that placement criterion is based around vision specific goals and objectives to be accomplished.  Placement will be based on the visual needs related to academic and expanded core curriculum, rather than on extenuating family or school circumstances.  For each student we will develop a transition plan to return to the district at the same time that we do the initial IEP.  This will communicate, from the very beginning, that NMSBVI is here for a while, but the task is to work towards transitioning the student back to their home school district.  This allows us to set the student up for success, at the very beginning.  She stated that this policy was developed with the assistance of instruction staff, mental health team members, behavior support specialist, and nursing staff.  They are being tasked with developing a list of the necessary skills that a student should possess, to allow them to be successful at NMSBVI.  These will be part of the placement criteria.  We need a system on campus that ensures a review all records so that everybody knows that this is an appropriate placement for the student.  She stated that we must also look at safety in the transportation piece.  A student must be able to travel safely in our vehicles, and must be able to manage emergency medical medications, if those are required.  We must look at mental stability.  It is dangerous for us to take students who are so mentally unstable that they present a danger to themselves, or to others.  This is another factor that must be looked at when evaluating placement.  If we have to regularly use physical or chemical restraint, that student is not ready to be in our transportation vehicles or at our school.  This policy also requires the parent/guardian to accompany the student to the campus the first time that they come here, if they are going to be a residential student.  The student must be evaluated with the input from the parent/guardian.  The presented revision contains placement criteria that reads “A student requiring 24 hour nursing care is not a candidate for placement on NMSBVI’s residential campus.”  This is necessary because there are times when we do not have a nurse, on campus 24 hours a day.  Taking a student that requires 24 hour nursing care would be a problem when we are not set up to have nursing staff on campus 24 hours a day.  She stated that we are going to look for evidence, from the instruction side, that the student can tolerate 8 hours of education programming per day.  Our educational programming is much longer than 8 hours.  If a student has a restrictive school day because they cannot handle an 8 hour school day, they are not ready for our kind of programming.  She stated that we do not want to our policy, or the placement decision to communicate that the door is closed to any student.  What we want to do is evaluate the student, determine any limiting criteria, and work with the school districts and parents/guardians in an effort to improve services at the school district, or address and improve any limiting criteria in an effort to place the student at NMSBVI, if that is what is best for the student.  The bottom line is that we would like to have a joint decision on student placement involve the parent/guardian, home school district, and NMSBVI, that there is a need to evaluate the student to ensure that the student is going to benefit from placement at NMSBVI, that a student is placed here based on a vision related situation, and that students placed here are receiving services that will assist them to transition back into their home school districts.  It is important that we communicate effectively that our purpose is to support the school districts in their efforts to provide a quality education to their students. Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President Baland stated that this is what we have been talking about for a couple years.  Christine Hall stated that she is comfortable with the content of this revision.  Alicia McAninch asked if short term placements are covered under a different policy, or does this policy encompass short term placements.  Superintendent Lyle stated that this policy covers short term placements.  Superintendent Lyle stated that her question is, what do we do if a school district does not want to work with us, but is adamant about making any placement at NMSBVI permanent?  What happens then?  This has not been a problem, but the question must be asked.  President Baland stated that that is a difficult question to answer.  We may have to evaluate the situation if and when it arises.  It seems that this kind of a problem would also involve the NM Public Education Department.  He recommended that that question be asked of NM Public Education Department.  If they do not already have a policy that addresses that issue, they may need to develop one.  Alicia McAninch asked Superintendent Lyle if she has a sense that the NM Public Education Department understands that we are going back to more of an expanded core curriculum model.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the contact that she was working with at the NM Public Education Department did understand but that contact has left PED, and a new person is in place.  So she is starting over.  She stated that she will be meeting with the new person regarding this issue, and will try to get on the NM Special Education Department tri-annual meeting agenda, which will allow her to speak with all of the school districts at the same time.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items.

A. Quarterly Program Reports.

Superintendent Lyle presented the quarterly reports from the Residential Campus, Early Childhood Program Campus, Outreach Department, Personnel Preparation Program, Instructional Resource Center, and Braille Production, including the issues and challenges that each faces, and the changes that are taking place in an effort to improve all aspects of programming and services.  The Board expressed their pleasure with the work that is going on within each aspect of NMSBVI and thanked Superintendent Lyle and the staff for the vision that they bring to their work and their dedication to constantly improving the programming and services.  Alicia McAninch asked Superintendent Lyle to extend the Board’s congratulation to those teachers from our school that have completed the Personnel Preparation Program, both as TVIs and O&Ms.  

B.
Lobbyist Services Contract Renewal.

Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to renew the Lobbyist Consulting Services contract with Kupfer Consulting in the amount of $40,000.00 (plus NM Gross Receipts Tax) for the contract period of July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009.  She stated that the purpose of retaining the services of a lobbyist will be multi-faceted.  We have some capital projects that we need to take to Santa Fe that will require the assistance of a lobbyist in order to get them through the legislative process.  NMSBVI needs to explore other funding sources from the state.  And she stated that she needs some support in her efforts to learn to lobby for the school in Santa Fe.  The services of Kupfer Consulting will be invaluable to NMSBVI in all three of these areas.  She stated that she has spoken about all three of these needs with the Kupfers and they have agreed to assist with these areas during this contract period.  President Baland asked if Superintendent Lyle feels that Kupfer Consulting has been an effective lobbyist for NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Kupfer Consulting has been effective.  In fact the ECP appropriation that Kupfer Consulting assisted with was the largest appropriation during that legislative session.  She stated that she feels that Kupfer Consulting will be an asset to her, as the Superintendent, during this last contract period.  She stated that if the Board approves this request this will be the fourth year of the contract, so NMSBVI will have to go out for bid after this contract period, if the Board decides that the services of a lobbyist are necessary.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to renew the Lobbyist Consulting Services contract with Kupfer Consulting in the amount of $40,000.00 (plus NM Gross Receipts Tax) for the contract period of July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Pediatric Services Contract Renewal.


Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to renew the Pediatric Services contract with Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC in the amount of $11,000.00 for the contract period of July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009.  She stated that due to the specialized nature of services provided by Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC, this contract falls under a sole-source procurement as allowed under the New Mexico Procurement Codes, Article #13-1-126.  As a sole-source procurement, this contract may be awarded without competitive sealed bids or proposals regardless of the estimated cost.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to renew the Pediatric Services contract with Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC in the amount of $11,000.00 for the contract period of July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously))

D.
Aviation Services.

 
Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation that beginning with the school year 09, all NMSBVI Alamogordo Campus students be transported home on weekends via ground travel, and that a team from the Alamogordo Campus meet with the affected families and the school district to develop a plan for programming that will meet each student’s needs.  She stated that typically we would be bringing to the Board a proposal for aviation services for the upcoming school year.  However, we have received word from the NM General Services Division that the flight rate is being increased from $781.00 to $1,189.00 per air hour.  That does not include the fuel surcharge.  In addition we have been informed that next year there will be another increase in the per air hour fee.  She stated that a series of meetings have been held with NM General Services Department, Legislative Finance Committee, Department of Finance & Administration, Higher Education Department, as well as other representatives, in an effort to reach a compromise that would allow NMSBVI to continue using the air transportation services offered by the NM General Service Department (GSD).  It was communicated to all that attended that NMSBVI cannot continue to use these services at the new fee structure, or future higher fee structures.  Unfortunately these meetings did not result in a compromise in the fee structure.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she communicated to the Cabinet Secretary the options that we have regarding student transportation.  These options are outlined in the memo that is presented. After working with GSD and LFC we have determined that the only option that is viable, and fiscally responsible, is the third option which requires all students to be transported by ground and NMSBVI could have a much smaller contract with the state’s aviation services for emergencies only.  President Baland stated that for the last two years we have dealt with rate increases from GSD for air transportation.  Fortunately we have been able to work with GSD and have managed to keep the fees within a reasonable amount.  Both of those times we communicated to GSD that we may have to explore moving away from GSD air transportation, but have not had to do so because GSD worked with us and presented a reasonable per air hour fee.  He stated that he feels that it is time for us to move away from GSD air transportation.  Given the low number of students who actually travel on GSD air transportation it is the only fiscally responsible course of action that we have.  He stated that it is also his opinion that the Board of Regents should stop using the services of GSD air transportation to conduct school business.  All members of the Board agreed that they will no longer utilize GSD air transportation to conduct school business.  The school then needs to sit down with the families of the students that currently use the GSD air transportation and explain the situation to them and develop a plan that meets each student’s needs.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the school has discussed a number of options.  She plans to meet with the parent’s to determine their needs and will develop a plan that meets the needs of each student affected.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the recommendation that beginning with the school year 09, all NMSBVI Alamogordo Campus students will be transported home on weekends via ground travel, and that a team from the Alamogordo Campus meet with the affected families and the school district to develop a plan for programming that will meet each student’s needs.  (carried unanimously)
E. Yearbook Contract Renewal.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to renew the Yearbook Product contract with Josten’s for the publication of 350 2008 NMSBVI yearbooks in the amount of $13,377.00, with the understanding that additional costs in the amount of $38.22 unit price per book may be added to this contract if there are any overruns during the time of production.  She stated that this is the final year of the four years that we are allowed to contract with a vendor. This means that we will be going out for proposals for the 2009 NMSBVI yearbooks.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to renew the Yearbook Product contract with Josten’s for the publication of 350 2008 NMSBVI yearbooks in the amount of $13,377.00, with the understanding that additional costs in the amount of $38.22 unit price per book may be added to this contract if there are any overruns during the time of production, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
F. Nutritional & Dietary Consulting Services Contract Renewal.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to renew the Nutritional & Dietary Consulting Services contract with Global Nutrition Services for a total three year contact amount of $39,140.19 (plus NM Gross Receipts Tax), with the understanding that changes in the NM Gross Receipts Tax may slightly increase the total amount approved.  She stated that Global Nutrition Services provides services to the Alamogordo and Albuquerque campuses.  President Baland asked for a quick synopsis of the services that Global Nutrition provides.  Carolyn Vick stated that the Global Nutrition Services representative reviews all student medical charts with focus on nutritional needs based on medical condition.  He assists with planning menus that meet the student nutritional needs and monitors the student weight, intake and overall medical condition based on nutrition.  He works very closely with our nursing staff, food services staff, and the families of our students.  He is also a valuable member of the School Wellness Committee.  He assists us in our efforts to meet USDA guidelines so that we may continue to receive USDA funding, which is vital to our Food Services Department budget.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to renew the Nutritional & Dietary Consulting Services contract with Global Nutrition Services for a total three year contract amount of $39,140.19 (plus NM Gross Receipts Tax), with the understanding that changes to the NM Gross Receipts Tax may slightly increase the total amount approved, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
G. ECP School Year Calendar.
Superintendent Lyle presented the ECP 2008-2009 School Year Calendar for the Board’s approval.  She stated that the presented schedule is pretty standard, with 182 contract days, which breaks down to 180 teaching days and 2 days to unpack and move into the ECP site, once it is completed.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the presented ECP calendar.  There were no questions or concerns.
Veronica Hernandez stated that she recently received notification that the Alamogordo Public School District has changed their start date due to the additional instruction day that was added during the last legislative session.  They also changed their Spring Break which was originally scheduled for April, but has been moved to March.  This will result in a revision to our Alamogordo Campus calendar so that it coincides with the Alamogordo Public School District.  She stated that our total number of teaching days will not change from what was already approved by the Board.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the ECP 2008-2009 School Year Calendar, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
H. IDEA-B Grant Application.
Danette Fuller presented a request to approve the application for reauthorization of IDEA-B for the 2008-2009 school year.  She stated that reauthorization of IDEA-B for the 2008-2009 school year will allow us to fund training, travel, and the purchase of equipment totaling $36,191.00.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the application for reauthorization of IDEA-B for the 2008-2009 school year, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
I. Student Braille Program Update.

Danette Fuller provided an update on the Alamogordo Campus Student Braille Program.  She stated that we had 12 students who participated in the Braille Challenge, 10 secondary students, and 2 elementary students.  Of the 12 participants, 5 met their goals which included speed, comprehension, and technique.  Of those 5, three are reading on grade level.  The remaining two are reading two grades below level, but both have increased their reading level by 1 – 2 grades this year while also increasing their speed.  Of the remaining 6 students that did not meet their goals, 5 showed improvement and one remained the same.  Those 5 increased their reading level by at least one grade and increased their comprehension.  Three improved their technique while the other two maintained their technique.  All had small increases in speed.  The other Braille students we have; 4 younger elementary, 4 ability, and 1 new older elementary, are showing improvement in fluency as well as ability to read at improved levels.  She stated the NMSVH Foundation funds our Braille Challenge and makes a donation of $50.00 per participating student, which goes into a pot.  The students set their goals at the beginning of the school year.  Those students who meet or exceed their goals by the end of the school year receive a check from the pot that was established by the NMSVH Foundation.  This year the 5 students that met or exceed their goals each received a check in the amount of $100.00.
J. Capital Projects Update.


Retha Coburn provided the Board with an update on the following capital projects:  Central Receiving renovation, Natatorium Renovation, Mechanical and Pool Upgrades, and Jack Hall Renovations and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades.  She stated that Margie Macias did a wonderful job preparing a detailed update for the Board, which is provided to each Board member as a memorandum.  She stated that we are hoping that the Central Receiving renovation is nearing completion and has a projected completion date of May 31, 2008.  The only thing that may hold us up is the exterior doors, which had to be special ordered.  The renovation has done wonders for the useable space in the building, the environmental controls, and safety.  She stated that she is excited to have the Board see this project when they come back on campus in July.  She stated that the Natatorium renovation is going well.  There have been some issues, but Margie Macias stays on top of the issues and keeps the project moving forward, albeit not as fast as we would like.  We are still hoping to have the Natatorium renovation completed before the beginning of the 2008-2009 school year.  The Jack Hall renovation has not actually started yet.  This project has been taken to NM Higher Education Department for approval.  Approval was received and the project has been placed on the NM Board of Finance agenda.  One of the stipulations that NM Higher Education Department placed on their approval is that we apply for funding for sustainability.  This is called Clean Energy Projects funding.  Those funding requests are due by May 23, 2008.  Our funding requests have been completed and placed in the mail and will arrive by the May 23rd submission date.  We will be using the $1.6 million dollars that was appropriated during the last legislative session, for the Jack Hall renovation.  We hope that we will be able to accomplish the full scope of work if we get funding from the Clean Energy Project funding.  The full scope of work will include extensive sustainability measures that will need to take place, one of which is the installation of insulation in the roof and exterior walls.  We will also have to change out the walk-in freezers in the food services area, and change out all of the windows.  We have reconciled ourselves to the fact that we will not be back in Jack Hall by the beginning of the new school year.  We are hoping that the project does not take any longer than 3 or 4 months, but that is difficult to determine at this time.  Alicia McAninch asked if everyone that is working in Jack Hall will have to move out.  Retha Coburn stated that everyone has already been moved out.  Danette Fuller stated that once the decision was made to move the three classrooms and all staff out of Jack Hall, our staff had all three classrooms moved from Jack Hall to alternate locations, with their furniture, books, equipment, etc., and classes running smoothly again, within 24 hours.  She stated that this was an amazing feat and took the cooperation and team work of everyone on the Alamogordo campus. Superintendent Lyle explained that the decision was made to move everyone out of Jack Hall based on air quality samples that were received.  The air quality samples indicated that our current Jack Hall ventilation system has developed a non-toxic form of mold.  The current condition of the ventilation system does not pose a serious health risk to students or staff, however, given the fact that this renovation needed to proceed as soon as possible, we elected to move everyone from the building immediately.  We decided that zero risk to our students and staff was imperative.  Retha Coburn stated that the food services area, including the student dining room, is still being used because they are on a separate ventilation system.  They will need to move out of that area as the renovation project progresses however.  We have already planned for their temporary relocation.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions regarding the capital projects.
K. ECP Expansion Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the ECP facility construction is coming along very well.  We have recently been working on the public works order that the Board accepted as a change order.  There is a street-scape order that is attached to the public works order.  This has been a very large problem that has been hindering progress.  Because the design phase placed landscaping between the sidewalk and the street we are required to carry insurance that lists the City of Albuquerque as one of the additional insured.  What we ended up decided on was to remove the planned landscaping between the sidewalk and the street.  We are exploring to see if the sidewalk can simply be moved closer to the street curb with all landscaping being on the facility side of the sidewalk.  If we do this we will not need the additional insurance.  She stated that the entire project is going well.
L. Election of Board Officers.

President Baland stated that we are at the time of year that we need to discuss and vote on new Board of Regent officers.  The Board discussed the current Board officer positions and recommendations for new officers.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to elect Alicia McAninch as NMSBVI Board President effective May 23, 2008.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to retain Christine Hall as NMSBVI Board Vice President.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to elect David Baland as NMSBVI Board Secretary effective May 23, 2008.  (carried unanimously)
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


Following discussion the following changes were made to the 208-2009 meeting schedule:


July 2008 meeting will be held on the 17th.


September 2008 meeting will be held on the 4th

These changes were necessary to resolve scheduling conflicts with the Board of Regents.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.

D.
General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:50 p.m., Thursday, May 22, 2008
(Approved 7/17/08)



(Approved 7/17/08)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch,  President


David G. Baland, Secretary
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